
Northern Powerhouse Rail and HS2

Good morning everyone.

It’s a real pleasure to be able to join you today in Manchester for this
conference, and to introduce myself as the new minister for the Northern
Powerhouse Rail and HS2 projects in the Department for Transport.

While that is a new brief for me, being in Manchester is familiar territory
for me.

Because this is the city I was born in.

I was in the city centre, shopping with my mother, back in 1996 when the IRA
detonated the Manchester bomb – an experience that will always live with me.

And before entering Parliament, I worked as an insurance broker here.

And the past 10 years now I have represented Pendle, just up north in
Lancashire.

Originally, my father’s side of the family are the north-east of England,
from Shildon in County Durham.

Which any historians in the room will know, was the birthplace of the
railways.

It was there in Shildon in 1821 where my namesake, George Stephenson, helped
build the world’s first public railway serving the Durham coalfields.

And though sadly I can’t claim to be a descendent of that great man.

I am proud that both my father and my grandfather worked for British Rail,
worked in the Shildon wagon works.

Help forging the steel to build the goods wagons to carry coal round the
north of England.

That’s before the family moved to Manchester in the 1960s.

But that’s not my only connection with the rail industry.

Between June 2017 and January 2018, I was the government’s transport whip.

And I learnt a lot about modern railways and digital railways last year
whilst I served briefly as a minister in the Department for Business, Energy
and Industrial Strategy.

My portfolio covered the rail supply chain and the construction sector.

So I enjoyed a number of fascinating visits to manufacturers like Bombardier,
also SMEs in places like Derby and Crewe.
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Considering this background.

It was a huge honour last week to be given responsibility for HS2 and for
Northern Powerhouse Rail in this new government.

The 2 biggest and most important rail projects for the north of England since
the Victorian era.

This is an historic challenge.

But it is also an unprecedented opportunity.

To reverse decades of underinvestment in our northern railways.

To fire up the northern economy, just as the original railways did.

And to create the capacity and the connections that I believe will redefine
rail travel for northern passengers.

But before I speak about our plans for the railways, let me first place them
in context.

As was alluded to in the introduction to my speech, in December’s general
election, millions of voters across the North placed their trust in this
government.

Many of them, as we all know, voting Conservative for the first time.

They sent a resounding message.

That communities here feel left behind – disconnected from the growth and
wealth they see elsewhere in the UK.

And as the Prime Minister so rightly promised, we must never take their
support for granted.

And we have a mandate for change, and we need to get on and deliver for those
people in the north of England.

But what are we aiming to achieve, and how will we succeed?

You’ll have heard a lot of discussion since the general election about
“levelling up” and rebalancing our country.

In government we often talk about our vision for the economy.

We’ve got a modern industrial strategy where we set out plans to create good
jobs and prosperous communities across the United Kingdom.

But that doesn’t happen in the abstract.

It happens in cities, in towns and in villages across the country.

And it happens by creating the conditions firms need to grow in each and



every one of those places.

My job is to create those conditions for communities here in the north of
England.

When transport provision is unreliable or overcrowded.

It acts like a drag on business and enterprise.

Yet when we provide our towns and cities with ample, reliable transport, we
can turn them into fertile magnets for growth and investment.

Supporting a more diverse, more vibrant economy which makes the most of the
incredible potential we have here in the north.

Yes, the north has an incredible back story to tell, of the industrial
revolution that led the world in the 19th century.

But it’s what’s going on now and in the years ahead that really excited me.

Just down the road here in Manchester, often talked about we have the
Graphene Institute.

Graphene.

The industrial material of the future.

A superlight, super-strong, one atom thick.

Isolated for the first time by scientists in this city.

An achievement for which they were awarded the Nobel Prize for Physics.

I want to harness the skills and resources of the north for the next
industrial revolution.

To support biosciences and creative industries in Yorkshire.

Software and app development across Merseyside.

Media City in Salford.

Digital and health technologies in the north-east.

Cutting edge enterprise hubs.

Clusters of excellence, building on a long history of northern innovation.

Each one unique.

Yet all dependent on the same infrastructure.

To connect them with suppliers, customers, and skilled staff.

To plug them into the wider economy.

https://www.graphene.manchester.ac.uk/


To collaborate.

And to help them compete, regionally, nationally and globally.

That’s the challenge we face.

Like so many other northerners, I’ve been frustrated over the years as all
the decisions seem to be taken away by civil servants and ministers in
London, and we’ve had so little say on the decisions that affect us directly.

But thankfully, that is now changing.

In fact, this government has already devolved decision-making powers to metro
Mayors representing almost half of the north of England.

Devolution deals are delivering vital improvements already.

Like dualling the A6 in Greater Manchester.

Expanding Teesside International Airport.

And in Liverpool City Region, building the largest train modernisation
facility in the UK.

We’ve also established Transport for the North.

And through our Transforming Cities Fund, we’re delivering more than £1
billion to Metro Mayors over the next five years.

Supporting a range of pioneering projects.

From the regeneration of Darlington and Middlesbrough train stations, to the
‘Bee Network’ of cycling and walking schemes here in Manchester.

Look at how the metro link has helped transform Salford Quays.

And given small creative firms in the northern quarter easy access to what is
now a major media hub.

Proof that local transport initiatives and infrastructure helps to create the
conditions for businesses to thrive.

Our new devolution white paper – set for publication later this year – will
clear the way for more communities across the north of England to agree their
own devolution deals.

And we’ll be going further to give devolved Mayors the money they need to
upgrade local transport with a new £4.2 billion fund to deliver cleaner,
greener buses, trains, cycleways and wider roads.

To further boost local and regional rail services.

And to tackle the disconnection that many communities feel.

https://transportforthenorth.com/
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/apply-for-the-transforming-cities-fund


We’re rebuilding lines which were swept away during the Beeching cuts in the
1960s and ‘70s.

The programme includes reopening Northumberland’s Ashington-Blyth-Tyne
railway line and restoring the Fleetwood route in Lancashire.

We’ve pledged £500 million so far, but as more proposals emerge, we expect to
increase funding as we have many truly transformational schemes by the end of
this parliament.

We’ve also stepped in to sort out northern rail services, to make reliability
our top priority, and rebuild passenger trust in the network.

The rollout of new trains continues.

By May all the remaining Pacers will have been replaced with more modern,
reliable, and comfortable services.

And we will soon complete our programme to extend platforms across the
northern network – including on the Penistone Line and from Leeds towards the
Calder Valley – so longer trains can run.

But to really address overcrowding on the network, and provide the
connections required to stimulate renewal across the north, we need to build
new capacity.

New rail links north to south, and east to west.

That’s why we’re going ahead with both HS2 and Northern Powerhouse Rail.

These are not ‘either/or’ projects.

They are both crucial to our future prosperity.

HS2 is not simply a project that the north and Midlands benefit from.

It is a project for these regions.

Transforming journeys.

Liberating new capacity on the existing railway.

Connecting communities.

And unleashing their potential.

The critics who say that HS2 will only benefit London are simply wrong.

They ignore the voices in towns and cities across the north.

They ignore the businesses and passengers who are crying out for investment
and change.

They ignore people in my own constituency of Pendle.

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/re-opening-beeching-era-lines-and-stations


I am proud to be a northern MP, tasked with ensuring these historic projects
are delivered and run for the benefit of the people here.

But that also means we have to have realistic, pragmatic and hard-nosed
management of the costs, and a determination to unleash benefits that will
revitalise the north.

I’ve been a long-term supporter of HS2.

But I’ve equally watched with deep concern as costs have risen and deadlines
have been put back.

Very simply, that can’t continue.

We need to have a much better, improved approach from HS2 Ltd this time.

The company has a new budget for Phase 1, and now must deliver it.

No ifs, no buts.

Community engagement must improve too.

Too many times I’ve heard stories of unacceptable treatment of those impacted
by this line.

There will be disruption, we can’t avoid that.

But we must manage this work professionally and efficiently, while always
being sympathetic to those affected.

And finally, we need tangible, stringent measures to ensure accountability.

So everyone knows their responsibilities.

With forensic scrutiny from a dedicated minister invested in its success.

Now I know that HS2 is up to this challenge.

It has some fine minds and excellent people working on the project.

But it needs to regain the public’s trust.

The entire energy of government must now be behind this project.

Together with the Secretary of State, I’ll be hosting regular cross
government meetings, as happened with the Olympics.

We must get this project right.

In terms of next steps, we will be bringing forward legislation for the high-
speed line into Manchester as soon as practical.

But before those designs are finalised, we’re going to be presenting one
Integrated Rail Plan for the North and Midlands.



The plan will examine how HS2 and Northern Powerhouse Rail can best work
together, alongside wider investment in Transport for the North and the
Midlands.

To make sure people see the benefits of better services as quickly as
possible.

I am personally committed to ensuring the north and Midlands are fully
engaged and consulted throughout the Integrated Rail Plan process.

I will lead this programme, and will engage formally with leaders, TfN and
Midlands Connect Boards.

Through a series of roundtables and visits, as I travel across the North and
Midlands, and really get to grips with the priorities for these regions.

But let me be clear.

By keeping a firm grip on the cost.

By ensuring communities are treated with care and respect.

And by making sure the voices of local people are taken into account
throughout.

We will succeed in doing something no government has done for well over a
century.

By building a modern railway network for the north and Midlands that will
finally level up our country.

So, to conclude.

I’m thrilled to have taken on this new challenge.

To be able to give something back to the place where I grew up is a huge
honour.

Something that will shape the growth of the north, not just for decades, but
for generations to come.

We’ve achieved a great deal over the past 10 years.

Here in the north, we’ve doubled foreign direct investment.

More people are in work than ever before.

And the region now boasts 200,000 more businesses than in 2010.

But we know this was only the start.

Now austerity has been consigned to history.

Now we’ve delivered Brexit.



It’s time to repay the trust of northern voters.

To show communities here that they’ve not been left behind.

And use the railway to deliver a new Northern Powerhouse.

Thank you.


